
Introduction to the Buncombe County Beekeepers Chap ter  
Policies and Procedures Manual 
  
 
The Executive Committee, having carefully looked at  current operating 
policies and practices of the Buncombe County Beeke epers Chapter(BCBC), has 
developed this Manual to collect in one document th e current operating 
policies and practices of the chapter. 
 
The Executive Committee is excited about the contin uing growth of the 
chapter, the arrival of talented new beekeepers, an d a thoughtful set of 
existing and possible programs and services the cha pter can offer its members 
and the general public.  We hope that this Manual w ill evolve and become a 
useful instrument for guiding the work of the chapt er and its close 
relationships with other groups interested in promo ting beekeeping in the 
area. 
 
Copies of the Constitution and By-Laws are housed i n BCBC minutes notebook 
held by the secretary. We are still working on prep aring a history of the 
chapter that will also be a free standing document.   We have chosen not to 
include these two items in this Manual at this time . 
 
The Buncombe County Beekeepers Chapter is referred to as BCBC in the manual 
and the Buncombe County Office of the North Carolin a Cooperative Extension is 
referred to as NCCE/BC. 
 
This Policy and Procedure Manual is a work in progr ess, and should be 
reviewed each December (by the Executive Committee)  to assure that it is a 
practical and useful guide for the chapters' many a ctivities. 
 
 
Janet Peterson, Past-President, Buncombe County Bee keepers Chapter  
 
Amanda Stone, Secretary Buncombe County Beekeepers Chapter 
 
On behalf of the Executive Committee of the BCBC 
 
November 2009 
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1.        Mission Statement 
 
1.1   The mission of the Buncombe County Beekeepers  Chapter (BCBC) is: "to 
pursue together all matters relating to honeybees a nd the beekeeping industry 
for the benefit of the members and the general publ ic.” (BCBC Constitution 
1998) 
 



1.2   The objectives of the BCBC are: 
 
(a)                  To promote improved beekeeping  management methods among 
beekeepers; 
 
(b)                  To maintain friendly and helpf ul relations among 
members; 
 
(c)                  To develop and sustain markets  for beekeeping products; 
 
(d)                  To provide educational resourc es related to beekeeping 
for the general public. 
 
2.          Current Programs, Activities and Member Services of the BCBC 
(See Section 5 for more details on these services) 
 
2.1   Monthly Meetings - Meetings are held monthly Groce United Methodist 
Church, Tunnel Road, Asheville, with several except ions: In February the 
meeting is suspended and members are encouraged to attend the Bee School.  In 
June a field day is in lieu of the regular meeting and in December the 
Executive Board meets to plan, review and conduct b usiness. Chapter members 
are welcome to attend the Executive Board meetings but may not vote. 
 
2.2   Bee School - Each year the BCBC co-sponsors ( with NCCES/BC) a school 
for newcomers and/ or intermediate beekeepers. The school is traditionally 
held during the winter months.  
 
2.3   Auctions - Periodically the BCBC holds an auc tion for the good of the 
membership and to raise funds for the chapter and/o r the Bee School.  
 
2.4   Field Days -The purpose of the Field Days is to provide the opportunity 
for beekeepers to work side-by-side with fellow bee keepers and Master 
Beekeepers, learn hive manipulation and management techniques, improve 
beekeeper analytical skills, promote better beekeep ing practices and to offer 
the practical exam for state certification.   
 
2.5   North Carolina Mountain State Fair - Each yea r the BCBC addresses key 
community service objectives by proactively partici pating with the North 
Carolina Department of Agriculture and the NCCE/BC on the educational 
beekeeping exhibit at the Mountain State Fair (whic h is traditionally held 
for 10 days beginning the Friday after Labor Day.)  
 
2.6   Community Educational Programs - The BCBC rec eives requests for 
programs, demonstrations or information directly fr om community groups 
(schools, churches, festivals and events, garden cl ubs, etc. or forwarded to 
BCBC from the Extension. The NCCE/BC and President forward requests to 
members who have expressed the willingness to serve .  Many members also 
respond as individuals to requests they independent ly receive for programs 
and demonstrations.  Educational materials like pos ters, bee suit, 
observation hive and videos are available for check -out from the BCBC library 
held at NCCE/BC.  Future possibilities include pro- active, focused 
educational programs for specific audiences. 
 
2.7   Swarm Catching - The NCCE/BC office maintains  a list of area beekeepers 
willing to be called to capture swarms.  Interested  chapter members may add 
their names to the list at the monthly meetings or by calling the NCCE/BC 



office. The NCCE/BC office will give out the names and phone numbers on that 
list to consumers who call the office with swarm pr oblems.  
 
2.8   Mentoring - New beekeepers seeking a mentor a re requested to take the 
initiative and seek out a mentor in her/his local. Mentoring of new 
beekeepers is done before and during regular meetin gs.  
 
2.9   Equipment Rentals - The BCBC owns an extensiv e library of educational 
materials (magazines, books, videos, DVD’s, etc), e xtractors, a bee cage, a 
child's bee suit, a demonstration hive, and a refra ctometer, which are 
available for members to use. (Note: Use of some of  the equipment requires a 
deposit and/or rental fee.) 
 
3.          Membership Responsibilities 
 
3.1   Annual membership in the BCBC runs from Janua ry 1 through December 31 
of each year. 
 
(a)                  Annual dues are $10 for indivi duals, $15 for families, 
and $5 for full time students.  Checks payable to B CBC.  (Dues subject to 
revision depending on program emphasis for the foll owing year(s).) 
 
(b)                 Membership dues and renewals ar e payable by December 1 
for the coming year. 
 
(c)                  Members are encouraged to join  the NC State Beekeepers 
Association.  Those that join shall pay $15, payabl e to BCBC by December 1 
for the coming year.  The BCBC Treasurer serves as an NCSBA agent by 
receiving checks and securing state membership card s for distribution. 
 
(d)                 Honorary, and Lifetime Members - The BCBC recognizes 
NCSBA honorary and lifetime members, waiving their membership dues.  The 
BCBC may, from time to time, grant honorary BCBC me mbership to individuals, 
families or organizations that have demonstrated sp ecial or long-term 
commitment to the goals and objectives of the BCBC.   Granting of such 
honorary BCBC membership is at the sole discretion of the Executive 
Committee.  
 
3.2   Members shall: 
 
(a)                  Maintain helpful and friendly relationships with other 
members; 
 
(b)                  Act as mentors with new beekee pers; 
 
(c)                  Offer to serve in leadership r oles within the chapter; 
 
(d)                  Serve as "butlers" at meetings , assisting with room prep 
and cleanup; 
 
(e)                  Promote beekeeping and bee rel ated products; and,  
 
(f)                Be proactive in supporting purpo ses and objectives of the   

chapter; 
 
(g)                  Assist with refreshments and d oor prize procurement; 
 



4.                  Leadership Roles and Responsibilities  
 
4.1   The Executive Committee - The primary governi ng body of the BCBC is  
the Executive Committee, which consists of the four  officers of the 
organization (President, Vice-president, Secretary and Treasurer) and the 
four at-large Directors.  The responsibilities of t hese eight elected leaders 
are defined below. 
 
4.2   President - The president shall: 
 
(a)                  Preside at meetings of general  membership and executive 
committee; 
 
(b)                  Appoint members of standing an d special committees; 
 
(c)                  Fill vacancies of any officer position; 
 
(d)                  Be authorized to make bank dep osits and disburse monies 
should the treasurer be unable to perform his/her d uties; 
 
(e)                  Oversee primary relationships with the NCCE/BC, NCSBA, 
NCDA and other chapters in the region; (see special  section on cooperative 
relationships in the appendix); 
 
(f)                  Provide strategic thinking and  planning leadership for 
the future well being of the chapter, and 
 
(g)                  Work cooperatively with the Ex ternal Communications 
Committee. 
 
(h)                  Serve as primary spokesperson for the chapter.  
 
4.3   Vice-President - The Vice-president shall: 
 
(a)                  Perform duties of the Presiden t in the absence of the 
President or upon the President's request; 
 
(b)                 Serves as program chairman for the BCBC and coordinates 
with NCCE/BC regarding meeting space availability, A/V equipment availability 
and other logistic aspects associated with BCBC pro grams; 
 
(c)                  Facilitate mentor recruitment and matching process with 
new beekeepers; and, 
 
(d)                 Works cooperatively with BCBC i nternal communications 
committee of the chapter. 
 
4.4   Secretary - The Secretary shall: 
 
(a)                  Maintain accurate records of t he minutes of the 
Executive Committee and regular BCBC meetings; 
 
(b)                  Report on the action items as required for each meeting; 
 
(c)                  Serve as historian/archivist o f chapter activities; and, 
 



(d)                  Assist the President and Vice- President with 
communication activities of the chapter.  
 
(e)                  Be a member of the Resources C ommittee of BCBC. 
 
4.5   Treasurer - The Treasurer shall: 
 
(a)                  Maintain accurate records of a ll receipts and 
expenditures related to chapter activities; 
 
(b)                  Maintain an up to date databas e of all active and 
inactive members, including names, addresses, telep hone numbers and email 
addresses; 
 
(c)                  Report to the general membersh ip at each meeting the 
current status (e.g. funds in the bank, funds expen ded, funds received, 
special circumstances) of the chapter's finances; 
 
(d)                  Present a full accounting for the audit committee review 
within 2 months after the books are closed each yea r 
 
(e)                  Maintains an up to date invent ory of all physical 
assets of the chapter. 
 
(f)                  Works cooperatively with the F inance and Membership 
Committee. 
 
4.6   Directors - Four directors serve with the abo ve-described officers on 
the Executive Committee.  Two Directors are elected  each November for two-
year terms. Each year two Directors shall be electe d or reelected, assuring 
continuity on the Executive Committee. Each Directo r shall work closely with 
the designated elected officer of one of the follow ing committees. (Note: 
Chapter members are encouraged to serve on BCBC com mittees.) 
 
(a)                  Finance and Membership Committ ee works closely with the 
Treasurer and shall conduct an annual audit of the previous year, before the 
end of February, of the chapter's assets, expenses and receipts.   A written 
report shall be provided to the chapter members.  T he F&M Committee shall 
also take the lead role in database maintenance and  new member recruitment 
and orientation.  
 
(b)                 Resources Committee shall overs ee the availability, uses 
and maintenance of the chapter's physical assets (e .g. library materials, 
extractors, bee cage, child bee suit, refractometer , demonstration hive, and 
any other physical assets of the chapter) and provi de written reports at the 
end of each program year on equipment status and us e.  In the best of 
circumstances, the members who are housing the equi pment will serve on this 
committee, as will the Secretary. 
 
(c)                  Internal Communications Commit tee works closely with the 
Vice-President to support the work of the web maste r, newsletter, member 
mailings and other internal communications activiti es of the BCBC.  The BCBC 
web master and newsletter editor shall serve on thi s committee.  The Internal 
Communications Committee shall also be responsible for the Chapter's 
activities and programs in support of member advanc ement with the North 
Carolina Master Beekeeper program. 
 



(d)                 External Communications Committ ee works closely with the 
President and plans and coordinates external BCBC c ommunications activities. 
External communications include, but are not limite d to, general public 
relations, newspaper articles, community education programs, beekeeping- 
related marketing activities of the Chapter, and ot her public activities of 
the BCBC.  The External Communications Committee is  specifically tasked with 
coordinating the BCBC's annual involvement with the  Mountain State Fair 
beekeeping exhibit and the annual Bee School. 
 
4.7   Additional Director Responsibilities - prepar e a program plan and 
budget for the year for review and approval by the Executive Committee at its 
fall meeting. 
 
4.8   Ex-officio members of the Executive Committee .  The immediate past 
president of the BCBC and the representative from t he NCCE/BC shall serve as 
ex-officio members of the Executive Committee and m ay serve on any of the 
standing committees at the requests of the Presiden t. These are not voting 
members. 
 
5.          Operational Policy and Procedures 
 
5.1   Long Range Planning (3-5 years) - The BCBC Ex ecutive Committee shall 
develop a planning strategy specifically focused on  longer term goals and 
objectives to guide the operations and programs of the BCBC.  The membership 
is to be involved in these planning deliberations.  The BCBC Executive 
Committee, within the framework of the longer term goals, shall establish 
yearly program plans and budgets to be reviewed and  endorsed by the 
membership. 
 
5.2   Short Range Planning (Next year) - The BCBC E xecutive Committee shall 
plan an annual calendar of events, meeting schedule  and educational programs 
for the coming year.  This calendar of events and p rograms will be announced 
in the first newsletter each year, on the BCBC web site and available to the 
membership at the January meeting. 
 
5.3   Fiscal Accountability - Past Executive Commit tees have established 
that: 
 
(a)                  At least $2,000 should always be on reserve in the bank 
accounts of the chapter. 
 
(b)  Expenses over $300 must be pre-approved by the  Executive Committee.  
 
(b)                 An annual audit of all receipts  and expenses shall be 
submitted to the Executive Committee and the member ship. 
 
(c)                  A simple cash method accountin g system with ledger 
entries for various program purposes shall be maint ained by the Treasurer.   
 
(d)                 Notice on Fiscal Issues - When fiscal items are raised at 
membership meetings, there will be a research/study  time of 30 days written 
notice to all members until the next meeting before  voting on any motion for 
unplanned expenditures.   
 
(e)                  Accounts - Funds for each budg et year are held by Home 
Trust Bank with the Treasurer and President authori zed to make deposits and 
disburse funds. 



 
5.4   BCBC Assets for Use by BCBC Members - The BCB C owns a variety of 
beekeeping equipment, stored in several places, for  rental and/or use by 
members in good standing.  In each case of renting or using this equipment, 
users are expected to pick up the equipment and ret urn it in equal or better 
shape than when received, and, in a timely manner.  Members should check the 
newsletter or on the web at www.wncbees.org  or any of the BCBC officers about 
where the equipment is located.  
 
(a)                  Extractor Equipment.  Rental F ee is $10.00 per day (3 
days actually; includes pickup day and return day p ayable to BCBC. In 
custodial care of a BCBC member. 
 
(b)                  Bee Cage- Screened and useable  for educational purposes. 
 
(c)                  Child Bee Suit - Important not e: All users must be Epi-
certified. Child bee suit is located at NCCES/BC. 
 
(d)                  Demonstration Hive - Located a t NCCES/BC. 
 
(e)                  Refractometer – Is kept with t he extracting equipment. 
 
(f) Library Materials -Beekeeping books, videos, DV D’s, magazines and 
articles are available for member checkout weekdays  and at each meeting. The 
library collection housed at the NCCE/BC at 94 Coxe  Ave in Asheville.  See 
Section 5.12 for more information.  
 
(g)                  Television/DVD player – locate d at NCCES/BC 
 
 
 
 
5.5   Speaking on Behalf of the BCBC - The Spokespe rson for the BCBC is 
President or his/her designee. 
 
5.6   Publications - The BCBC will publish a minimu m of four newsletters each 
year which are printed and distributed by the NCCE/ BC office at BCBC expense. 
Members are encouraged to receive their copy electr onically.  
  
 
5.7   Bee School - The Bee School is currently spon sored by BCBC with the 
cooperation of the Buncombe County Cooperative Exte nsion Office.  The 
president of the BCBC, working with the External Co mmunications Committee, 
shall either serve on (or appoint members to serve on) the planning 
committee.  Current planning for the Bee School inc ludes organizing the work 
in ten units: 
 
(a)                  Executive - Operations, speake r recruitment, format, 
fees, etc; 
 
(b)                  Promotion - Newspapers, school s, radio, etc; 
 
(c)                  Targeted audiences - Beginners , intermediate, and 
advanced beekeepers;  
 
(d)        Logistics - Space, implementation, signa ge, volunteers, 
food; 



 
(e)   Registration 
 
(f)   Budget   
 
(g)   Hospitality 
 
(h)   Vendor recruitment  
 
(j)   Master Beekeeping Program 
 
(k)   Raffle hive, sponsorships/ donations 

 
 

 
  
 
5.8         Swarm List - Members wishing to be call ed to capture swarms must 
contact the NCCE/BC office and add their names to t he "Swarm List".  Names 
may also be added during regular BCBC meetings.  Th e procedure followed by 
the NCCE/BC office is to ask specific questions to ensure that it is a swarm 
of honeybees and then to call the person at the top  of the list in the area 
of need and move down the list until contact is mad e.  
 
5.9         Community Education Programs - TBA with  leadership from the 
External communications committee. 
 
5.10        New Member Development - The Finance/Me mbership Committee shall 
present a plan for promoting the advantages and joy s of becoming a beekeeper 
and active participation in BCBC activities.  Such promotion shall include, 
but is not limited to:  
 
(a)                  Getting potential new members to BCBC events (Bee 
School, State Fair, Day-in-the-Bee-Yard, etc.) 
 
(b)                  Periodic articles in the local  media, BCBC web sites and 
other media outlets about beekeeping and area beeke epers. 
 
(c)                  Assisting and mentoring new me mbers. 
 
5.11        Auction - Auction procedures are in pro cess of being fully 
developed building on past experiences and new oppo rtunities. New ideas such 
as a "flea-market" tail-gate of bee equipment takes  liability out of the 
hands of BCBC. A "Make-It-Take-It" Day gives new be ekeepers an opportunity to 
learn how to put together new equipment from experi enced beekeepers. 
 
  
 
5.12        Library Materials - The BCBC maintains a library for the benefit 
of its members.  The library is housed in a storage  chest housed at the 
NCCE/BC on 94 Coxe Ave in Asheville.  Materials may  be checked out of the 
library for a period of one month.  Access to the l ibrary is available 
through the NCCE/BC office from 9:00 am to 4:30pm w eekdays. 
 
(a)                  The library currently consists  of books, videos, DVD’s, 
and posters. Two older books on beekeeping, The Hon ey Bee/Langstroth On The 



Hive and The Honey Bee (1923) and The Management of  Honey Bees (1835) are 
valuable older holdings. 
 
(b)                 Members are encouraged to: 
 
*      Actively use the library materials.  
 
*      Maintain the materials in good condition.  B ooks and videos should be 
kept in their dust covers.  Videos should be kept o ut of hot cars. 
 
*      Make suggestions concerning desired material s; 
 
*      Donate books, videos, DVD’s, magazines or ar ticles on beekeeping; and, 
 
*      Return the materials promptly for other memb ers to use. 
 
(c)                  In the event that materials ca nnot be returned within 
one month, a $5 per month donation will be collecte d to support the library 
until the materials are returned. 
 
5.13        NC Mountain State Fair - Each year the BCBC assists the North 
Carolina Department of Agriculture (NCDA) with the various roles and 
responsibilities for the beekeeping exhibit at the Fair. 
 
(a)                  The liaison with the Fair is t he area State Bee 
Inspector (NCDA) who is responsible for procuring t he space.  He also 
provides, sets up and staffs the state-owned screen ed bee demonstration cage.  
 
(b)                 Representatives of the BCBC ass ist the State Inspector in 
judging the various honey and hive product contests  and designating winners. 
The Fair provides ribbons and prize money. 
 
(c)                  The BCBC, in cooperation with NCCE/BC staff, plans the 
educational exhibit, sets it up, staffs the booth, provides educational 
materials, and collects names of people interested in the Bee School and/or 
the BCBC for notification.  
 
(d)                 BCBC members who serve as volun teer staff at the 
educational booth may sell their honey and hive pro ducts during their Fair 
duty. 
 
5.14        Interaction with Other WNC Area Chapter s - The BCBC understands 
that it shares the same care and concern for honeyb ees as other chapters in 
the state, and particularly those in the mountains of Western North Carolina.  
When possible and practical, the BCBC will coordina te events and continuing 
education activities with other area chapters.  Exc hange of annual events 
calendars and planned speakers is the least of such  coordination and sharing.  
In the case of special continuing education activit ies and speakers, some 
cost sharing may be involved.  Such interaction wit h other area bee chapters 
will be initiated and coordinated as deemed appropr iate by the President. 
 
5.15        Monthly Meetings - Monthly meetings hel d at Groce United 
Methodist Church, Tunnel Road, Asheville consist of  two hours of educational 
programming for BCBC members.  The format generally  consists of: 
 
(a)                  Gathering informally and signi ng in for door prizes 
 



(b)                  Welcome, introductions and com mittee reports as needed. 
 
(c)                  Presentation of Continuing Edu cation program 
 
(d)                 "This month in the bee yard" re minders, an informal Q & A 
type session of several minutes to half an hour. 
 
(e)                  Informal time before and after  the evening.  A time when 
members exchange information and seek assistance wi th beekeeping dilemmas. 
 
(f)                  Announcements, door prize awar ding, adjournment and tidy 
up the space time. 
 
(g)                  Note: When business matters ar e to be voted upon by the 
membership, twenty members shall constitute a quoru m and a majority vote will 
decide.  For amendments to the constitution and by- laws, a two-thirds 
majority vote is required. 
 
5.16        Continuing Education 
 
(a)                  Planning - At the last meeting  of the year, the BCBC 
members are polled verbally or by written suggestio ns for ideas and topics to 
be included in next year's program agenda.  The Int ernal Communications 
Committee and the Vice-President shall then develop  a range of meeting topics 
and ideas for the coming year.  The Executive Commi ttee members meet in 
December and discus those ideas and add others, thu s mapping out a month-by-
month agenda. Particular care is made to include an  Epinephrine Certification 
class every other year and to rotate popular speake rs and field days for 
variety. 
 
(b)                 State Certification - The BCBC sponsors educational and 
outreach programs that qualify for the fulfillment of the requirements for 
advancement in the NC Master Beekeeper Certificatio n Program.  These include, 
but are not limited to: 
 
*      Speaking to schools and civic groups; 
 
*      Participation as a volunteer in the Mountain  State Fair; 
 
*      Donating time at the 4-H bee yard for childr en's summer camp 
experiences; 
 
*      Conducting classes at the bee school;  
 
*      Giving presentations and programs to the BCB C monthly meetings; and 
other such events and programs. 
 
(c)                  Continuing Education Facilitat ors Travel and Payment 
Policy - The BCBC recognizes the many talented, kno wledgeable beekeepers in 
the chapter and invites them to share their knowled ge at monthly meetings. 
From time to time facilitators from beyond the memb ership of the chapter are 
invited to present programs with the BCBC.  On a ca se by case basis, a travel 
and/or honorarium will be offered to guest presente rs.  This is decided at 
the discretion of the Executive Committee, with the  Vice-president, in charge 
of programs, to make the final arrangements. Facili tators are invited to stay 
in the homes of members. It is not unusual, in past  experience, for guests to 
waive the honorarium, though offered. 



 
5.17        Inclement Weather Policy - If Buncombe County schools are closed 
due to inclement weather, BCBC meetings will be can celled.  If on the 
afternoon [of a scheduled meeting date] snow, ice o r other weather hazard 
appears to make roads dangerous, BCBC meetings will  be cancelled.   
 
5.18        Election of Officers, Terms and BCBC De cision Making 
 
(a)                  The President shall appoint a Nominating Committee each 
September and the committee shall propose a slate o f officers.  Additional 
names may be submitted from the membership at large  at the time of the 
election.   
 
(b)                 Elections of Officers for the f ollowing year's program 
activities are held at the November monthly meeting .  
 
(c)                  Majority vote of a quorum, twe nty members) is required 
to elect officers.    
 
(d)                 Each position is elected for a two year term.   
 
(e)                  Term limits for all elected of ficers shall be two 
consecutive two-year terms in the same office.   Of ficers and directors may 
serve more than two terms, but no more than four ye ars in one position. 
 
(f) The Executive Committee shall meet at least two  times a year, usually 
July and December, and has "authority to transact b usiness on behalf of the 
chapter when the membership is not in session."  Th rough the regular monthly 
membership meetings and the newsletter decisions ma de by the Executive 
Committee are communicated to the membership. 
 
5.19        Cooperative relationships with other or ganizations: 
 
(a)                  North Carolina State Beekeeper s Association - The BCBC 
is a chapter of the State Association, utilizing it s 501-c-5 designation for 
its fiscal affairs. The NCSBA model constitution su ggests that Chapters 
maintain "friendly and helpful relations" with the state association. It also 
indicates our secretary should inform the state of death, change of address 
or other pertinent changes of Chapter members that are also members of state 
association. The Chapter utilizes the Association's  501-c-5 designation for 
its fiscal affairs, and consequently may not need t o file with IRS. The NCSBA 
model constitution also states that the secretary: "Protect and preserve the 
Chapter charter granted by the NCSBA."  The Executi ve Committee will take 
initiative to clarify this relationship as the year s move on. 
 
(b)                The title of the State Apicultur ist (Dr. David Tarpy) is 
Extension and Teaching Coordinator with the State A ssociation.  Dr. Tarpy, is 
on the faculty at North Carolina State University, and is very active in 
staying in touch with our chapter and seeks to work  with us. 
 
(c)                  North Carolina Cooperative Ext ension/Buncombe County - 
The NCCE/BC provides educational assistance and sta ff support to the chapter; 
helps arrange meeting space, storage space for libr ary and other resources; 
assists with newsletters (makes copies at Chapter's  expense; prints and 
applies labels; and mails at Chapter's expense; pro vide space for activities 
of BCBC; maintains the Swarm List and makes referra ls to chapter members on 
that list. 



 
(d)                  North Carolina Cooperative Ext ension (alternative 
meeting space) 
 
(e)                   Other Western North Carolina County Beekeepers Chapters 
 
(f)    N.C. Department of Agricultural Bee Inspecto r (Mt. 
State Fair Booth) 
 
(g)                  Swannanoa 4-H Center (Field da y) 
 
(h)                  Suppliers of beekeeping equipm ent, door prizes and other 
items 
 
(a)                  Others 

 


